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Each year Addictions and Mental Health (AMH) presents an annual conference, the Women’s Alcohol and Drug Recovery Services Conference. This year the conference was held on October 15, 2010 in Salem, Oregon. The goal of each year’s conference is to provide leading-edge information and Evidence-Based Practices (EBP) on culturally appropriate alcohol and other drug prevention and treatment services. This year the presenters offered a wide range of information to help inform providers on the best alcohol and other drug research and practice. All the presentations were excellent!

Our first presenter was Maria Loredo from Virginia Garcia Memorial Health Center (VGMHC). Ms Garcia is the Chief Operating Officer of VGMHC. Ms Loredo gave a thorough picture of the lack of migrant farm worker’s problems receiving health care. There wasn’t a dry eye in the house when Ms Garcia explained the origins of VGMHC. The center was named after 6-year-old Virginia, a daughter of migrant farm workers who died from blood poisoning. Although Virginia received medical services, she died due to complications as a result of the unavailability of cultural and language medical services. VGMHC provides 110,000 office visits to more than 30,000 patients a year in Washington and Yamhill Counties at their 4 primary care clinics, 3 dental offices, and 2 school-based health centers.  They also provide outreach to schools, community health fairs; and to migrant and seasonal farm workers at local camps through their mobile clinic. Their current mission statement is to provide high quality, comprehensive, and culturally appropriate primary health care to the communities of Washington and Yamhill Counties with a special emphasis on migrant and seasonal farm workers and others with barriers to receiving healthcare.
According to Ms Garcia, 81 percent of VGMHC patient’s are Hispanic and 73 percent have no health insurance. Ms Loedo presented a brief summary of migrant farm worker’s lives in Oregon, how VGMHC provides culturally competent care to the community, and how VGMHC meets the needs of the diverse population of farm workers.

Our next presenter was Dr. John Muench M.D. He is the Director of Behavioral Medicine at the Department of Family Medicine at Oregon Health and Science University (OHSU). Recently awarded with a Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) grant, Dr. Muench’s focuses his research work on the development of a new curriculum for residents that center on Screening, Brief Intervention, and Referral to Treatment (SBIRT). Dr Muench’s offered an in depth look at this evidence-based practice that targets people that that misuse alcohol or other drugs.  His presentation looked at SBIRT in primary care settings which he said is currently underused.

The goal of SBIRT is to concentrate on the 25 percent of individuals that participate in risky alcohol consumption and use of other drugs. Studies have pointed out that individuals are more likely to share their history of alcohol and drug use in a primary care setting since they feel comfortable with their doctor. Therefore, SAMHSA suggest a brief screening  to identify the person’s misuse of alcohol and other drugs. Risky use for men under the age of 65 are 4 drinks per day or 14 drinks per week and women and seniors over the age of 65 are 3 drinks per day or 7 drinks per week.
Dr Muench believes primary care clinicians of the future will practice in the team-based environment of the “patient-centered medical home”, and SBIRT is aligned with that approach. The OHSU SBIRT curriculum begins with teaching a specific office process in which annual screening is conducted by clinic staff using paper or electronic medical record screening tools. OHSU teaches the resident physicians to perform patient-centered brief interventions through video examples and role-play. Having completed the 3-4 hour curriculum, they return to their clinics with office screening systems in place ready to immediately take part in a process that can usually be carried out within the context of a 15- minute primary care visit. 

The project, sited at the OHSU Family Medicine Department, is one of 18 residency curriculum projects supported by SAMHSA to teach the SBIRT method to primary care physicians. Dr. Muench is on track to train almost 400 internist, preventive, and family medicine residents throughout the state of Oregon. As these physicians graduate from residency and enter their own medical practices, they will be more confident and better equipped to help patients with substance misuse problems and will make a meaningful difference in the health of our Oregon communities.

The next two presenters were Dr Chris Farentinos M.D, M.P.H. and Rick Ralston, LCSW. Dr Farentinos is Director of Adult Outpatient Services at De Paul Treatment Centers and Mr. Ralston is Manager of Legacy Health, Psychiatric Consultation and Clinic Management Services. They presented on the DePaul Treatment, Inc. and Legacy Health integration of alcohol and drug treatment in primary care clinics using a practice improvement model called NIATx. This organizational model helps behavioral health care providers remove barriers to treatment and recovery. 

Their presentation centered around their common concerns on the use of alcohol and drugs and the adverse effects it has on a person’s health. Dr. Farentinos reviewed their goals in this integration project. DePaul Treatment Inc’s goals are to increase the percent of referrals from Legacy Health, partner with other community health organizations, and position DePaul Treatment for future collaborations in health integration. Legacy Health’s goals are to provide enhanced holistic healthcare and to increase the identification of patients who could benefit from substance use disorder services.

Their presentation cited the steps the two organizations took to get started, steps they uses to develop their implementation plan, how they educated the staff in both agencies, and the importance of networking and collaboration. They reviewed the status of the project and the outcomes they have achieved. They also discussed their lessons learned and their next steps.
The next presenter was Wendy Davis Ph.D. Dr. Davis is the founding director and clinical consultant for Baby Blues Connections, a peer-lead support organization for maternal mental health, and the current director of Postpartum Support International. Dr Davis reviewed the history of maternal mental health and the impact it has on the family and society. Dr Davis points out that women are most vulnerable to serious depression and anxiety during pregnancy and postpartum years. Maternal depression is the most common serious complication of childbirth.  Postpartum psychosis occurs in 1 to 2 of every 1,000 births. Ten to 20 percent of all childbearing women develop significant depression or anxiety during pregnancy or the first 12 months of postpartum.

The reason for depression and anxiety vary from one woman to another but there are some general findings such as
· mother’s living in poverty are 2 to 3 times more likely to have depression,

· self-reported depression rates among low-income mothers of young children are in the 40 to 60 percent range. 
· teen mothers report rates of depression as high as 26 percent. And, women in military families with deployed spouses report rates over 25 percent. 

Most of the obstacles to care include shame and fear, provider misinformation, cultural taboos, and provider accessibility. Prenatal impact on untreated perinatal mood disorders includes inadequate prenatal care, poor nutrition, increase risk of substance abuse, pregnancy complication, and fears of childbirth. The presence of depressive and anxiety symptoms are independent risk factors for a variety birth outcomes including premature labor, low birth weight, maternal hypertension, increased rates of miscarriage, increased infant cortisol response, and increased incidence of maternal substance abuse. The postpartum risks of untreated perinatal mood disorders include impaired maternal/infant bonding, impact on other children in the family, increased family conflicts, negative maternal identify and self-esteem, and suicide. 

Identifying risk factors increase rates of early detection, treatment planning, and specific prevention steps. Screening is feasible, inexpensive, and educational. There are known, reliable, and effective treatments for perinatal mood disorders. 

Dr Davis is the chairperson for the Maternal Mental Health Work (MMHW) Group created by the 2009 Oregon State Legislature’s passage of HB 2666. The purpose of the work group is to study maternal mental health disorders in Oregon and make recommendation to the Legislature. The work group was appointment by Dr. Bruce Goldberg M.D. in December 2009 and convened in January 2010.  MMHW made 8 recommendations to improve maternal mental health. The recommendation includes efforts to improve maternal mental health. The first 3 recommendations  include provider training, public awareness, and screening and assessment. Representative Tomei and the Women’s Health and Wellness Alliance are currently drafting legislation based on the recommendations.

The last two presenters were Therese Hutchinson, Policy and Program Development Specialist at AMH and Jennifer Wagner Education Coordinator for the Oregon Health Policy Board.  Therese and Jennifer discussed prescription opioid poisoning. Compared to the rest of the nation, Oregon ranks among the top 10 states for: 

· annual abuse of prescription drugs for all ages (228,000 persons per year); 

· past year abuse of prescription drugs by youth 12 to 17 (34,000 individuals per year; and, 

· past year abuse of prescription stimulants (55,000 individuals per year) 

Two initiatives that will help reduce the abuse of prescription drugs in Oregon is the Prescription Drug Monitoring Program (PDMP) and Prescription Opioid Poisonings Work Group. The 2009 Legislative session response to this public health issue of detecting inappropriate use, abuse and diversion of prescribed controlled substances was to pass a law that authorized PDMP, an electronic system to monitor all Schedule II, III and IV controlled substances. PDMP will collect patient, prescribing practitioner, and pharmacy information. The Public Health Division of the Oregon Health Authority will be responsible for monitoring PDMP. The system should be operational some time in 2011.

The Prescription Opioid Poisoning Work Group is a multi-disciplinary work group consisting of representatives from cross-divisional and multidisciplinary stakeholders. This work group will address the increasing trends of hospitalizations and deaths in Oregon related to opioid poisoning. 
